
ST ALBANS STRIDERS - AGM MINUTES
THURSDAY 26th OCTOBER 2017
8.30pm

1. Acceptance of Minutes of 26 October 2016 AGM

Acceptance of the minutes was proposed by Jack Brooks and seconded by Rose McGuiness.
The other actions from minutes were:

· The Lock up was still good value for money. The roof was still not in the best conditions despite Adele best effects with the owners. The Chair also thanked Cathal for fixing the door. It was noted that the catering equipment was kept in the shed in water sealed containers.

· The Chair thanked Andy Auld for the new notice board at Westminster lodge.
2. Chairman’s Report

Club Achievements in the Past Year

I’m going to start by recapping just some of the achievements during the past year.
MWRRL
This year we had some closer competition than we have become used to in the Mid Week League, in the form of Orion Harriers, but in the end we triumphed to retain our title as overall winners of Division 1.

Individually Blake Vivian finished1st in the open men’s category, Helen Cartlidge was 1st V35, Liz Walls 1st V55, and Graham Foster was 3rd Vet 50.

Chiltern League 2016/17
In the Chiltern League we haven’t done as well as recent years and had a lower attendance than in other years: an average of 8 women and 17 men at each fixture, compared to 14 women and 19 men in 2015/16.
Senior Men - 7th / 14

Women - 10th / 14

Vet Men - 9th / 14

Vet Women – 8th / 14

However, the overall position of St Albans for all age groups in combination with the Athletics Club was 4th / 14 reflecting a superb cross country season for the AC.
Notable individual performances from:

James McMurray – 1st Senior Men

Liz Walls - 4th V55
Sunday League 2016/17
It was a better story in the Sunday League, as we improved on last year’s results.
Men's A team - 4th / 19

Women's A team - 5th / 19

Masters Men - 5th / 19

Masters Women - 4th / 18

Paul Adams – 1st Senior Men

Wendy Walsh - 1st V45

Deirdre Heydecker – 2nd V55

Graham Foster – 3rd V50

Track

On the track we were very pleased to be able to help St Albans Athletics Club to take the top spot in the Southern Athletics League Division 3 North out of 24 teams, with promotion to Division 2 next year.
We also had some good results in the Herts and Middlesex division of the Southern Athletics Masters League and we hope to continue and develop our success in this league next year as more members see the attraction of track racing and the fact that all are welcome to take part.

Other Notable Performances

Striders men won the Herts Cross Country Championships for the second year running.

We performed well in our club champs races, including:

· Bearbrook 10k - winning both the men’s and women’s team prizes

· Festive 5 – 16 of the top 20 finishers were Striders
· Berkhamsted Half Marathon – Paul Adams 1st overall
· Fairlands Valley 3k Relays - we had a large contingent and dominated the medals including.

In the Hatfield 5k races, series awards went to Wendy Walsh and Mandy Attree (1st and 2nd V45). Mens and womens teams won county senior medals.

We did well at our own Fred Hughes race, also the county vets champs – with Tom Crouch 2nd and Steve Buckle 3rd overall - Pete Crowdell, Anna Ward and Penny Habbick with individual county medals. Also 1st womens vets county team.
At the Watford HM - Women were 2nd and men 3rd in the county champs.
At the St Albans HM – Tom Crouch and Paul Adams came 1st and 2nd overall. Anna Ward, Deirdre, Jonathan Scott and Colin Singleton were all top 3 in their age categories.
And at the London Marathon - Martin Whitworth was the fastest male Strider. Anna Ward was the first woman, and both Jenny Maddocks and Charlotte Teare ran under 3:15.
Striders won both the ladies team and ladies vets team trophies in the Bedford half marathon.

Steve Buckle, Joe Dunne, Simon Fraser, Tim Searle – won the team of four prize in the St Albans Stampede. Laura Hicks was 1st Female Solo and 2nd overall, Clair Drage was 2nd Female Solo and Alison Campbell 3rd.
Blake Vivian won the London Winter Run 10km in Feb 2017 with 33:45 in a field of 17,000 runners. He also took part in the European Masters half marathon in Denmark, coming 18th V35.
At the Finchley 20 (County champs) - Deirdre Heydecker was 1st V55, and more recently Deirdre ran on the England Masters team coming 2nd V60 in the Chester Marathon. 

Club Records

A good number of club records have been set this year both on the road and the track.

Since he started representing Striders at road events, James McMurray has been chewing up the men’s senior club records, this year setting staggering times of 14:48 for 5k, 30:31 for 10k at the Serpentine New Year’s Day race beating his own record of the year before, and 24:54 for 5 miles, setting a course record at the Hatfield 5.
Deirdre Heydecker broke her own previous 20 mile club record and PB with a time of 2.35.20 at Bramley (which also made her the fastest female V60 in the country). Martin Halling ran 2.32.03 at the Lydd 20 to smash the previous 3.04.42 V60 record set by John Warren in 2009. 

In the London Marathon, Martin Whitworth’s 2:41:02 was a V40 club record by three seconds, and Martin Halling ran 3:36 to knock nine minutes off the V60 marathon record, a record which has stood for 13 years! Martin’s impressive run of form continued over the summer as he broke the 5 mile and half marathon records.

Other new age group record holders on the road this year were Peter Crowdell and Colin Braybrook.

On the track, Tom Crouch had a fantastic season breaking the 3,000 metre men’s record and his own 5,000 and 10,000 metre records, and age group records were set by Bobby Riddaway, Nigel Aston, Martin Halling, Graham Smith, Wendy Walsh, Eileen Sindole.

Congratulations to all!

2.
Other Highlights from the Past Year

Membership Renewals

As you will hear from Deirdre in her membership report, overall membership has remained stable this year, with 469 members as of the end of August.

Deirdre has worked tirelessly this year, with support from Ed and Hannah handling the additional work from the change in the membership year, which now aligns with the England Athletics year. So thank you for all your efforts that keep the club membership together.

Club Finances

After a period of belt tightening last year, we have made some significant investments this year, most notably on our new website and branded marquees.

You will hear more on this when we come onto the Treasurer’s report, but I’m delighted to say that even with these outgoings the club has more or less broken even in 2016/17 due in large part to increased revenues from our three host races, both in terms of increased entry numbers and also cost savings in running the events themselves.

Charities

Last year we purchased a defibrillator for public use in Verulamium Park and I’m pleased to say this is now operational outside the Museum, near the start of the parkrun course. We also made a contribution to the defibrillator for the new parkrun at Heartwood forest.

Further to this, as our annual club commitment to charity we will be donating to Camphill St Albans and Earthworks St Albans, and the committee have also agreed to make a one off donation to the National Autistic Society in recognition of the contribution of Jethro Offemaria to the club.

New Website
At last year’s AGM we announced that the club’s website had not kept apace with everything we wanted it to be, and it required a huge amount of effort to maintain whilst not providing an attractive or particularly user friendly site for members or potential new members.

An investment of club funds was approved at the AGM to develop a brand new website, and since then Hannah Martin, supported by Andy Auld and Deirdre Heydecker led the project both to find a suitable supplier and to project manage the development of the new site.

This is now live, and other than a few teething problems relating to member logins I hope members would agree that the new site looks fantastic and is a huge improvement on the old site. We believe it will really making a big difference to the club in terms of better communication, co-ordination of training and events, management of sign ups and payments, as well as providing a much better advert for the club to the outside world. 

Hannah will be presenting the new website shortly, and I’d like to thank her for the massive amount of her own time and effort she’s put into this on behalf of us all.

Fred Hughes 
Onto our races, and our flagship event the Fred Hughes 10 went seamlessly on a very cold, frosty January morning.  930 people entered with 758 running on the day, and a course record was set of 50:50 by Paul Martelletti, an elite runner who has previously won the Greater Manchester and Yorkshire marathons. Paul was a delight to have at the race, and his victory was made all the more impressive by the fact he was the last person to arrive having been held up by late trains and was literally run to the start by our race organisers.

Congratulations to race directors Ben Scott and Amy Heap for a successful event, and thanks to all the marshals and other volunteers who helped on the day.

Summer Solstice

Our third Summer Solstice 10k was our biggest and best yet, with 285 finishers, compared to 178 last year. This race is really on the map now, providing a great combination of race and social event and really achieving its aim of appealing to all, not just serious club runners.
Thanks to race directors Stuart Middleton and Steve Alexander as well as Martin Halling, Peter Blackaller, Adam Mellor, Andy Normile and everyone else who helped for all their efforts this year. 
Stampede
The third running of the St Albans Stampede was another huge success for the club, directed by Amy Heap and Ben Scott and supported by a small army of helpers from the club.

Again, as with the Solstice 10k this was our biggest yet, with around 260 entries, up from 186 in 2016. The stand-out performance of the day arguably came in the Men’s Solo category, where Jay Macdonald stormed through 19 laps and 76 miles to take the solo male course record in his first time running this event.

It’s no small feat to lay on a 12 hour endurance race, and the day went almost without a hitch, the only minor drama being that our first aid support were caught up in a road accident on the way there in the morning, so we had no first aid cover for a short period, but all runners were advised of this, given the opportunity to pull out, none did, and we soon had a replacement first aider who by the end of the night was even helping to cook pizza!
Feedback from runners was 100% positive, and a massive thanks goes to Ben and Amy who have now stepped down as Race Directors for the Stampede, but continue with Fred Hughes. They inherited this race as a fledgling event and now pass it on as a well-loved fixture in the ultramarathon calendar.
Marathon Relay

In terms of other events, we had something of a joint club record, and world record at the start of the year, at the Striders Starshot Marathon Relay. The idea was to beat the men’s marathon two hour barrier and for the women to beat Paula Radcliffe’s world record time, by a relay of 200 and 400m sprints. Both records were smashed, the men in 1:51:56 and the women in 2:14:39. It was a fantastic night and really brought the club together.

Striders Weekend Away

This year’s Weekend Away was in Swanage, and 43 of us enjoyed a long weekend at Swanage youth hostel. The weekend was fully catered, with activities including parkrun, mountain biking, and a trip to the local waterpark as well as a group run along the Dorset coast on the Sunday.

Stu, being the host with the most, even layed on a quiz on the first night there. Thanks to Stuart for his superb organisation of the event which continues to grow in size and popularity giving us a chance to relax and socialise together as well as being the source of many a good story.

Run With Striders

Our Run With Striders initiative has had a great year. This years course saw 40 participants, of which 36 successfully completed the course, both of which are records. Since it started we've introduced over 200 people to the club through Run With Striders, on top of those who join independently.
Many thanks to all the Striders who volunteered their support in some form, but specifically the Run With Striders Leaders, Andy Normile, Paul Cremins, Linda Green, Julie Curtis and Bernadette Newby.
Andy and Paul tell me “it was incredibly gratifying to see so many new runners enjoy and participate in our sport, numerous personal bests, and the individual rewards all the participants achieved from their hard work. Too many accomplishments to list, but one that stands out is that two of our members in their first race as Striders (the Solstice 10k) were part of the winning women’s team.
Just as importantly, many of the 2017 group are still regular participants in Striders events, and hopefully will be for years to come.”

St Albans & District Sports Awards

Congratulations to Jack Brooks on winning the “Service to Sport” award at the St Albans & District Sports Awards this year, a well deserved achievement for all his selfless efforts over the years supporting other runners both within the club and beyond; Striders were awarded runners up in the Community Club category.

3. 
The year ahead and new initiatives
Training and Coaching / Rota

In recent months we've been trying to develop more interest and involvement in Thursday sessions and organise a regular run leader rota so members know what runs are going out and that there are runs catering for all, and in general we’d like to get more people involved in run leading.

At the same time there are some changes relating to Tuesday sessions, not least that Mike Jubb is stepping down as track coach (more on that later), so this gives us an opportunity to rethink how these sessions are organised and get more people involved in leading them in a structured way.
Equally I think we'd all like to see the club continue to attract and develop runners at all levels, so we should be thinking about how we do this, which involves not just having a great introductory course (Run With Striders) but also looking at how we can help people to develop and improve, if they want to do so.

We aim to have a well organised training structure, to offer a wide range of sessions, making sure we remain a club that provides a fun, social running environment but also ensures that we offer great leadership in training, perform well in races and continue to be the strongest running club in Hertfordshire!
To this end, for the first time in November we have a full training rota published for the month ahead, and we have set up a small steering group to drive this and other training initiatives forward.

In December the group will be hosting an evening at which members are invited to find out more about run leading and hopefully breaking down any barriers that may be discouraging people from getting involved in leading sessions and runs.  We are only strong as a club because of members that step forward to volunteer, and it would be great to see our club thrive in this way.

Races

We are looking forward to running our three host races again next year, with over 250 places already taken for the Fred Hughes 10 which will be on 22nd January.

Club Champs
Clair is finalising the club champs schedule for 2017/18 and this will be circulated very soon, with the club champs year starting in November.
Weekend Away

The date for the 2018 weekend away has been confirmed as 29th June to 1st July and we have a venue booked which will accommodate an even larger number of us than this year, reflecting the popularity of this annual fixture.  More details will be released in due course.

St Albans AC New Vests

And finally I’m pleased to announce that St Albans Athletics Club, having been very taken by the new Striders vest since it was introduced in 2015, have decided to update their vest too, and will be adopting the alternative blue design that we considered. It is essentially a reversal of the blue and yellow of our vest, so predominantly blue, with St Albans Athletics Club on the front.

They are very excited to be introducing this vest, which should be available in November, and it will help to show us as a unified St Albans team when we race together as affiliated clubs. 
5.
Election of Officers

We have a number of changes to the committee this year.
Outgoing committee members:
	Executive Committee
	

	Ed Chaloner
	Treasurer

	Lucy High
	Women’s Captain - Road

	Emma Haldearn
	Social Secretary

	Andy Auld
	Kit

	
	

	Associate Committee
	

	Mike Jubb
	Coach

	Philippa Walton
	Catering

	Laura Hussey
	Handicapper

	Adam Mellor
	Special Projects


A huge thank you to our outgoing committee members for their hard work and dedication to the club over the terms of their office.
A special thanks to Mike Jubb as he steps down from Tuesday coaching. As one long standing member put it:

“For as long as I have been a member, Mike has been at the majority of the Tuesday evening sessions and has been the first point of contact for many newbies. He always encourages others, even when he's been unable to run himself due to injury, and has turned out to run Tuesday sessions on cold, wet and dark nights around his own work and family commitments.  On a performance level, back in the noughties he was representing Striders at a high level and his cross country club records from 2003 will take some beating - 12th in the Southern and 14th in the National”.
Existing committee members with changing roles:

Stuart is leaving his role as deputy chair but will remain on the associate committee as Solstice Race Director. Mike Martin will take up the Deputy Chair role alongside his existing role as men’s road captain.

Jenny Maddocks is leaving her role as club secretary but will remain in the committee as the new women’s road captain.

Amy Heap and Ben Scott are retiring as Stampede Race Directors but will continue as Race Directors for Fred Hughes.

Amy will take up the role of Social Secretary.

Bernadette Newby will take up the mantle of Stampede Race Director, together with Robin Newby.

Incoming committee members:

	Executive Committee
	

	Michelle Martin
	Club Secretary

	Julie Curtis
	Treasurer

	
	

	Associate Committee
	

	Robin Newby 
	Stampede Race Director

	Joanne Tang
	Kit

	Seb Rowe
	Handicapper


3. Membership Update

St Albans Striders membership report, 2016-2017 – Deirdre Heydecker

Summary of the year

Reporting of the membership over the calendar year September 2016 to August 2017 is a little more complex than usual as we had the short membership period over the winter to enable the change of membership year. I shall focus here on the membership for the full year but have appended the breakdown of the figures for the two membership periods.

Thanks

This change of membership year with two renewal cycles meant more work than ever for Ed as treasurer and Hannah as webmaster so I would like to express my gratitude to them for all their diligence and partnership in this. Thank you both.

I would also like to thank all our members for their patience as we made this change. Most club memberships were renewed very promptly in April.

Timing of the membership year

The anticipated benefits of the change of membership year are being seen:

· As both club and England Athletics membership years now start in April, it is more convenient to renew both at the same time making it easier to remember whether it has been done (or not).

· We now collect the current EA membership fee so there is no longer a cost to the club through collecting too low a fee too early.

· This year’s Run with Striders have club membership until the end of March next year. In previous years they would have had to renew in September.

Membership analysis

The overall picture is that our numbers remain quite stable. There were 464 Striders by the end of August this year compared with 461 in the year to August 2016. 

This belies significant turnover though: we had a total of 147 people signing up as new members in the year.

In addition, 36 joined this year through Run with Striders. Well done to Andy and the RWS team for all their work in making this happen.

Of those who left, only 10 (including two very long-term members) let us know directly. This means that we have no analysis of the reasons people leave but presumably there are many.

Transfer of England Athletics membership as Striders leave to join other clubs does give greater transparency and I shall come back to that later.

The proportion of men and women members remains constant at 57% men and 43% women and, as usual, was reversed in the RWS group at 22% and 78% respectively.

410 of our members are first claim Striders but we don’t currently collect information on which other clubs the second claim club members belong to.

Since April we have asked who has taken Leadership in Running Fitness training and has a current licence. About half of the 37 who have taken the training have a current licence. It is good to know that we have so many trained people who do or could lead training runs from time to time. Licences are easily renewed – I can help with that if anyone needs me to.

In April, we reinstated the reduced fees for Striders who had volunteered at events in the previous full membership year. Ninety five people were entitled to this recognition of their contribution to the club. Thank you to each of them.

England Athletics memberships

The requirement for runners to be EA members if they want to run for their club in UKA licenced road races and some cross country races, introduced in April last year, has driven up the level of EA membership activity across the club. Managing this has become a much more significant part of the membership secretary’s and treasurer’s roles. 

By the end of August 2017, we had 286 EA members compared with 252 a year ago, meaning that 70% of our first claim members are now also EA registered.

Thirty four first time EA memberships have been taken out between April and the end of August. A number of Striders have also renewed EA membership again having let it lapse.

The EA process for transferring between clubs is now done entirely online (thank goodness) and is initiated by the athlete him or herself. We have had a significant number of transfers both into Striders and out to other clubs as members move.

England Athletics is evidently aware of the increased burden of work for club membership secretaries and treasurers in processing hundreds of membership applications, renewals and payments in the larger clubs such as ours. Earlier this year, they sought views on reverting to the previous practice of athletes themselves being responsible for joining or renewing using the online systems which make this feasible now. I am waiting to hear whether this will be implemented for the next membership year starting in April 2018. We do know that the EA fee for next year will be £15 for the athlete and £100 for club registration.

4. Treasurer’s Report

Ed reported that the main cost was the website just over £3000 on branded marques. There was increase income mainly through races by over £5000 from solstice and stampede. This meant that the club was less reliant on Fred Hughes for the main source of income.
The subscription up by £2500 but some of this was EA subscription and it would be paid out again. It was also noted that membership last year covered 18 months but only 12 months is recognised in the accounts.

Run with striders had a slightly larger surplus.
Also this year there was £900 less spent on social events.

For the upcoming year there would be no large no website costs. It was reported that the money sitting in the bank would stay there as currently there was no benefit for putting it in a high interest bond.

The other creditors section was related to the stampeded and that we owe 7/10 mainly due to the fact the race had not happened.

5. New St Albans Striders Website

Hannah demonstrated the new Striders website. Hannah particularly mentioned that members can now update their own details. Also there is a calendar of events were you can add an event. The committee encourage members to use this rather than Facebook.
Graham led the thanks to Hannah for all her hard work on the website.

6. Election of Officers

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

CHAIR – Graham Smith (incumbent)

DEPUTY CHAIR – MIKE MARTIN (NOMINEE)
SECRETARY – MICHELLE MARTIN (NOMINEE)
TREASURER – JULIE CURTIS (NOMINEE)

MEMBERSHIP SECRETARY – Deirdre Heydecker (incumbent)
ROAD CAPTAINS – Mike Martin (incumbent), JENNY MADDOCKS (NOMINEE)

XC CAPTAINS - Cathal Gallagher, Wendy Walsh (incumbent)

SOCIAL SECRETARY – AMY HEAP (NOMINEE)
WEBMASTER - Hannah Martin (incumbent)

COACHING & DEVELOPMENT - Gladstone Thompson (incumbent)

KIT – JOANNE TANG (NOMINEE)

ASSOCIATE COMMITTEE

PUBLICITY TEAM - Howard Bull, Tony Barr, Katie Bunting, Jordan Lister (incumbent)

COMMUNICATIONS - Lucy Waterlow (incumbent)

CATERING CO-ORDINATOR – Andy Normile (incumbent)
MARSHALS’ CO-ORDINATOR - Peter Blackaller (incumbent)

FH10 RACE DIRECTORS – Amy Heap, Ben Scott (incumbent)

SOLSTICE 10k RACE DIRECTORS – Stuart Middleton, Steve Alexander (incumbent)
STAMPEDE RACE DIRECTORS – BERNADETTE NEWBY, ROBIN NEWBY (NOMINEE)
MWRRL RACE DIRECTOR - Steve Alexander (incumbent)

SUNDAY LEAGUE XC RACE DIRECTOR - Colin Braybrook (incumbent)

RACE COURSE MANAGER – Martin Halling (incumbent)

HANDICAPPER – SEB ROWE (NOMINEE)
RUN WITH STRIDERS LEADERSHIP TEAM – Paul Cremins, Andy Normile, Julie Curtis, Linda Green, Bernadette Newby (incumbent)

CLUB CHAMPS MANAGER – Clair Drage (incumbent)

AUDITOR - Ben Walsh (incumbent)

Acceptance of the election of Officers was proposed by Rose McGuiness and seconded by Richard Vaughan.

7. Any Other Business
There was no other business.
Richard Vaughan thanked the committee for all their work.

8. Chairman’s Parting Remarks
See item 2.

I now call the meeting to a close at 21:15.
